
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Chamber 
735 Eighth Street South 
Naples, Florida 34102 

City Council Workshop Meeting – April 18, 2011 – 8:28 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL........................................................................................................................ ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Douglas Finlay 
John Sorey, III, Vice Mayor Teresa Heitmann 
 Gary Price, II 
 Samuel Saad, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager Lisa Lefkow 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Bruce Eby 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Lawrence Portner 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Linda Black 
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager Marvin Easton 
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager Russ Gowland 
Gregg Strakaluse, Acting Streets & Stormwater Dir. David Feight 
Greg Givens, Grants Coordinator Hans Gruenberg 
Denise Perez, Human Resources Director Tom Abraham 
Lori Parsons, Risk Manager Bruce Buchanan 
Robin Singer, Planning Director Jim Boula 
Jessica Rosenberg, Deputy City Clerk Charles Thomas 
Stephen McInerny, Fire Chief Christian Bergstrom 
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director Media: 
Raymond Bennett, Equipment Services Supt. Jenna Buzzacco-Foerster, Naples Daily News 
Gary Jackson Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 
SET AGENDA .................................................................................................................... ITEM 2 

MOTION by Price to SET THE AGENDA as submitted; seconded by Saad 
and unanimously carried, all members present and voting (Finlay-yes, 
Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Saad-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes). 

PUBLIC COMMENT ........................................................................................................... ITEM 3 
(8:29 a.m.)  Bruce Eby, 4041 Gulf Shore Boulevard North #508, representing The Savoy 
condominiums, urged that Council consider more equitable stormwater rates for multi-family 
residential owners, noting the annual difference between their current rates and those of 
commercial structures.  Mayor Barnett noted that this would be discussed later during that 
meeting (see Item 9 below). 
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............................................................................................................................................ ITEM 4 
Interviews with Candidates for the Citizens Police Review Board and the Moorings Bay 
Citizens Advisory Committee.  (8:31 a.m.)  Deputy City Clerk Jessica Rosenberg introduced 
Lawrence Portner (Moorings Bay Citizens Advisory committee)and Linda Black (CPRB / 
Citizens Police Review Board) for interview. 
OUTSOURCING  MAINTENANCE OF VEHICLES & EQUIPMENT.................................. ITEM 5 
First Vehicle Services. One strategy to meet appropriate levels of service involves 
internal operations that support departments that provide these services to the public.  
One internal service is the Equipment Services Division that maintains most vehicles and 
equipment.  To determine whether this in-house service is competitive with services that 
may be available through out-sourcing to a private firm, an informal proposal was 
requested from a private firm.  The advantages and disadvantages of out-sourcing this 
service will be discussed.  (8:42 a.m.)  City Manager William Moss explained that City Council 
received an informal proposal from First Vehicle Services (FVS).  This was in conjunction with 
Council’s request for information relative to the City outsourcing its Equipment Services 
Division.  Based on FVS calculations, the City could save approximately $272,000 annually, he 
said.  Utilities Director Robert Middleton indicated that staff’s evaluation of the FVS proposal 
had included numeric calculations and background/reference checks; in addition the Finance 
Department also provided analyses of current costs for equipment maintenance for comparison 
purposes.  (It is noted for the record that the aforementioned materials are contained in the file 
for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.)  
 
Mr. Middleton clarified for Vice Mayor Sorey that the information provided by FVS had been 
based on data provided by the City and references were derived from other municipalities that 
had outsourced this service.  Fort Lauderdale, which had done so since 1981, had been among 
those contacted although no in-house contracting information had been available as outsourcing 
had been so longstanding for that municipality.  With regard to contract management, Mr. 
Middleton reported a variety of approaches: 1) contract manager; 2) department directors; or 3) 
limited oversight due to confidence in the vendor.  In addition, he explained that non-contract 
repairs are only occasional, and the approximately $70,000 shown had been based on 2010 
work for items such as transmission replacements, windshield and glass replacements, and 
perhaps some accident repairs.  
 
City Manager Moss expressed doubt in a potential savings in overhead if a portion of the 
Technology Services Department is not charged to this department since this cost must be 
absorbed elsewhere in the budget.  Regardless, he noted, an in-depth analysis must be 
performed to determine the cost of administrative services and contract management, 
cautioning that there may be a savings to the individual department, but not the City overall.  
Vice Mayor Sorey suggested using current funds to underwrite the cost of monitoring, and City 
Manager Moss concurred; Mr. Moss, however, pointed out that each department is already 
being asked to accomplish more but with fewer resources.  Mr. Sorey then recommended that 
Council proceed with a request for proposals (RFP); Council Member Sulick agreed, also 
pointing out the need for further information prior to making a decision. 
 
In further discussion, Council Members Price and Finlay also concurred with proceeding with an 
RFP.  Mr. Price suggested the implementation of zero-based budgeting and Mr. Finlay, 
obtaining applicable contract samples from cities with similar size fleets.  Noting the favorable 
comments received from Ft. Lauderdale with regard to FVS, Mr. Finlay further pointed out that 
Ft. Lauderdale personnel had indicated that FVS actually operates under budget and splits the 
surplus with that municipality; approximately $200,000 in unanticipated revenue had been 
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reported, he said.  Mr. Finlay then expressed concern that a cost comparison cannot be made 
with other communities with similar size fleets since there is no City benchmark with regard to 
either cost per mile or per vehicle.  Addressing this latter point, City Manager Moss advised that 
this was due to inclusion of expenditures for capital improvements which will continue to be 
incurred since the proposal from FVS does not include maintaining the building or the facilities.  
 
In response to Council Member Saad, Director Middleton clarified that employees routinely 
inspect vehicles for issues such as tire pressure and properly operating lights, and preventative 
maintenance is tracked through a computerized system.  While concurring with issuing an RFP, 
Mr. Saad nevertheless cautioned that the contract itself must be carefully scrutinized to ensure 
that actual cost savings actually result. Council Member Heitmann also concurred with 
proceeding with an RFP as well as obtaining additional information from City staff.  Vice Mayor 
Sorey both encouraged staff to formulate a bid for the work as well as provide an analysis of 
whether current staff could perform the work more efficiently and effectively than the proposed 
model.   
Public Comment: (9:12 a.m.) Marvin Easton, 944 Spyglass Lane, suggested in particular 
utilizing Fort Lauderdale’s recently executed seven-year contract extension with FVS to develop 
a local RFP.  Council Member Saad expressed reservations due to loss of institutional 
knowledge and the potential of significant expense to re-establish infrastructure for an in-house 
operation should outsourcing prove unsatisfactory. Mr. Easton explained that FVS has offered 
to hire every employee to do the same job at the same salary, providing a defined contribution 
retirement system as well as medical, vision, and dental coverages, paid vacation, and at least 
one week of education annually.  Mayor Barnett concurred with staff proceeding with an RFP. 

Staff to proceed with formal RFP (request for proposal) process. 
It is noted for the record that while discussion of Item 6 began at 9:16 a.m. it was suspended to 
allow Item 8 to proceed as scheduled at 9:30 a.m.  Item 6 is therefore reflected in its entirety 
beginning on Page 4 below. 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT OUTLOOK......................................................................... ITEM 8 
Presentation / Discussion – Gary L. Jackson, Ph.D., Director, Regional Economic 
Research Institute, Lutgert College of Business, FGCU and H. Shelton Weeks, Ph.D., 
Lucas Professor of Real Estate, Lutgert College of Business, FGCU.  (9:30 a.m.)  Dr. Gary 
Jackson, Director of the Regional Economic Research Institute of FGCU (Florida Gulf Coast 
University) utilized an electronic presentation to address the topics enumerated below.  

 Overall economic challenges: 
1. The “great recession” with recovery occurring from 2007 to 2014, including 

housing market collapse, overall financial crisis, and regulatory response; 
2. Industrial and structural changes; 
3. High unemployment rates; 
4. High oil prices; 
5. Declining consumer confidence; and 
6. State and local government financial challenges. 

 Long-term economic issues: 
1. Increasing need for a skilled workforce; 
2. Federal budget deficits and national debt; 
3. Changing regulatory framework; 
4. Savings rates; 
5. Needs for investment in physical plant and equipment; human capital; and 

research/development; and 
6. Globalization, international trade and finance. 

 Short-term economic issues: 
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1. Expected uneven and moderate economic recovery over the next several years 
both locally and nationally; 

2. Continuing high unemployment rates not expected to reach a new normal until 
2014; 

3. Delayed recovery of both housing and financial markets while the new 
regulations will be imposed and the fate of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac is of 
concern; and 

4. Inflationary pressures, while subdued, are expected to build. 
 
In response to Council, Dr. Jackson then made the following observations; 

 Should the federal deficit continue to grow, it may cause stagnation of the economy 
thereby slowing recovery from the above noted recession; therefore, resources must be 
carefully allocated.  

 The recent census data, which reflected a marked decrease in population within Collier 
County and the City, is due to local high unemployment as workers look elsewhere; 80% 
of population growth had been due to this type of in-migration and it should prove 
beneficial to isolate for study various areas within the County to ascertain where 
changes in growth occurred.  

 Consumer Price Index (CPI), while informative, is routinely overestimated by 0.5%; the 
federal government uses another index, the PCE (Personal Consumption Expenditures) 
which is an indicator of the average increase in prices for all domestic personal 
consumption utilizing both current and historical data.  This index has risen 
approximately .3% less than the CPI since 1992 and takes into account the consumer 
having substituted from goods whose prices are rising to goods whose prices are stable 
or falling.  In addition, assessed property values will most likely remain flat for the time 
being. 

 New-hires will be negatively affected by employer concern with the potential impacts of 
the new healthcare bill.  

 Increased consumption is responsible for higher income over the past few months; the 
federal stimulus packages as well as the adjustment of interest rates and the fact that 
the most recent recession lasted 18 months rather than 12 months should also be noted. 

 Maintenance of infrastructure, such as roads and regional airports, is key to encouraging 
growth.  For an area to grow, it must create technology, rather than import it, and this 
area is fortunate to have had many knowledgeable persons relocate here.  

 The impact on the United States economy by the recent environmental tragedy in Japan 
will be temporary. 

Dr. Jackson then agreed to send his monthly newsletter to all Council Members. 
Discussion only. 

............................................................................................................................................ ITEM 6 
DISCUSSION REGARDING THE AUTHORITY OF THE MOORINGS BAY SPECIAL TAXING 
DISTRICT.  The District is a dependent district established for the purpose of providing 
maintenance dredging, aids to navigation, seawall inspections, and survey of water 
pollution in Moorings Bay and Doctors Pass.  The District was approved by a referendum 
election of affected property owners in 1988.  The Moorings Bay Citizens Advisory 
Committee has requested that City Council authorize a referendum of property owners 
within the District to determine whether they favor the authorization of District funds for 
work necessary to alleviate or restore degradation of the Bay’s ecosystem.  This request 
will be discussed.  (9:16 a.m.)  Natural Resources Manager Michael Bauer explained that this 
request does not involve increasing the millage rate charged within the district but merely allows 
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existing funds to be allocated to alleviating the degradation of the Moorings Bay ecosystem. (It 
is noted for the record that Dr. Bauer’s written summary is contained in Attachment 1.) 
 
In response to Council Member Finlay, Dr. Bauer pointed out that while the original 1987 
enabling ordinance included the inspection of seawalls, he believed that this had never been 
done.  In the ensuing discussion, concerns were noted that there would be insufficient funding 
for dredging or maintenance of the south jetty since just $34,000 is accrued from revenue 
collections from the district annually.  Council Member Finlay maintained that the current fund 
balance should therefore be retained and expressed concern that Moorings Bay residents would 
be unduly burdened if the cost of a habitat island were to be underwritten exclusively from the 
jurisdiction  where the spoils were created.  Mr. Finlay therefore stressed that affected residents 
should be contacted to ascertain their level of support for the above expenditures.  Dr. Bauer 
however observed that there is no plan for a habitat island project, further noting that, absent a 
significant storm event, spot dredging for navigational improvements would most likely be the 
only expense needed as Moorings Bay is a lagoon, not an estuary, and is therefore flushed via 
the tidal action of Doctors Pass.   
 
Council Members Finlay, Saad and Price each expressed concern that seawalls would however 
become an issue, and Council Member Price stated that he received numerous navigational 
complaints regarding the waterway, especially during low tide. 
 
Vice Mayor Sorey pointed out that the current request is for a referendum, not for the 
expenditure of funds, suggesting that the Committee proceed with research to better define its 
objective, review the millage rate, establish a timetable and then educate voters prior to the 
referendum.  Dr. Bauer agreed with this recommendation, as well as Mayor Barnett who noted 
the need for the Committee to also draft the referendum language.  A joint meeting between the 
Committee and Council should also be scheduled prior to final decision-making regarding the 
referendum, Vice Mayor Sorey stated and Council Member Finlay voiced his support of these 
recommendations. 
 
Dr. Bauer then clarified for Council Member Heitmann that this proposal had begun when the 
Committee had commenced work regarding the flood tide shoal south of Hurricane Pass and 
had developed a request for proposals (RFP) for the placement of habitat in the area.  At that 
time it had become known that such action was in fact outside the scope of the Committee and 
therefore the current request had been generated.   

Committee to research objectives, contact residents, develop timetable and 
referendum language, and then schedule joint meeting with Council for 
further discussion. 

Recess:  10:27 a.m. to 10:39 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council 
Members were present when the meeting reconvened. 
............................................................................................................................................ ITEM 7 
GRANT FUNDING TO HABITAT FOR HUMANITY FOR PURCHASE OF AFFORDABLE 
HOUSING.  In 1994, the Coastland Center Mall contributed $182,843 for certain 
“affordable housing mitigation”.  The purpose is to provide affordable housing to very 
low income households.  Proposed is the granting of the funds to Habitat for Humanity of 
Collier County to purchase foreclosed homes in the low and moderate income areas of 
Naples.  (10:39 a.m.)  Assistant City Manager Roger Reinke explained that affordable housing 
mitigation funds have remained in City accounts since 1994 and staff suggests partnering with 
Habitat for Humanity to use these funds to purchase affordable home sites within the City in 
need of rehabilitation.  Habitat funds would then be used to restore these structures for sale to 
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prequalified candidates; there are similar programs currently operating in Collier County but 
none within the City.  Staff is seeking direction from Council on how to proceed at this juncture; 
namely, whether to contract with Habitat or to offer the funds competitively to other entities, Mr. 
Reinke concluded. 
 
While praising the work of Habitat for Humanity, Council Member Price suggested a wider 
offering of the funds to various charitable entities within the community and Council Member 
Sulick suggested that the City repair existing inhabited homes for qualifying City families since 
the amount of funding available is not significant in relation to larger projects.  Mr. Reinke then 
explained that staff had in fact considered the latter alternative, but had determined that 
administrative costs would be prohibitive and the funds better leveraged by another organization 
such as Habitat for Humanity.  Although qualified purchasers may not be City residents, they 
would become residents when they purchase a home within the City’s boundaries.  Mr. Reinke 
noted that staff considered River Park, Lake Park, and the area north of Naples High School for 
purchasing homes. Vice Mayor Sorey suggested a request for proposal (RFP) or similar 
process to notify the community and Council Member Finlay noted that he would be amenable 
to proceeding with either Habitat for Humanity or the City opening applications to the public. 
 
Lisa Lefkow, representing Habitat for Humanity of Collier County, offered to proceed in a 
manner to accommodate the City. Vice Mayor Sorey noted the following stated purpose with 
regard to utilization of the funds: "such funds shall be administered by an appropriate 
community agency for the purpose of expeditiously increasing the supply of affordable housing 
available to very low income households with the City of Naples, through a mortgage assistance 
program, a housing rehabilitation program, or an affordable housing construction program, or a 
combination of any such programs." 
 
Assistant City Manager Reinke confirmed for Council Member Saad that he had not discussed 
rehabilitating existing homes with code enforcement personnel but had reviewed the matter both 
with the Community Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board (CRAAB) and Collier County staff 
since Collier County has similar programs which are also available to City residents.  However, 
the City is not recommending this course of action since it would be a duplication of existing 
programs and approximately 10% of the funding would be utilized for administration. 
 
Ms. Lefkow further explained that Habitat for Humanity recycles funds used to purchase and 
rehabilitate homes which are subsequently reclaimed through the collection of mortgages; 
however, the City could impose whatever conditions it desired with regard to City funds.  Ms. 
Lefkow also clarified for Council Member Heitmann that Habitat generally considers for 
acquisition either vacant, abandoned, or foreclosed properties so as to stabilize neighborhoods.  
Mrs. Heitmann suggested that the scope be limited to River Park due to limited funds, but 
Assistant City Manager Reinke cautioned  that this could limit the selection of homes, reiterating 
the inclusion of Lake Park and the area north of the Naples High School which represents 
approximately 400 homes.  
 
Council Member Heitmann spoke in support of working with Habitat for Humanity as did Council 
Member Saad, Mayor Barnett and Vice Mayor Sorey.  Council Member Sulick also supported 
Habitat for Humanity, but suggested considering current City residents, assuming they meet 
Habitat for Humanity qualifications. Assistant City Manager Reinke stated that staff would 
modify the draft agreement to include that suggestion and submit the final agreement for 
Council approval.  Council Member Price noted that his position in favor of allowing other 
charities to apply remained unchanged. 
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Consensus to proceed with staff recommendations. 
............................................................................................................................................ ITEM 9 
IMPACTS ON STORMWATER UTILITY FUND FROM PROPOSED METHODOLOGY TO 
CALCULATE CHARGES FOR MULTI-FAMILY STRUCTURES.  Stormwater Utility fees are 
added to the City’s bi-monthly utility bill.  The fee for single-family and multiple-family 
properties is billed on a per unit basis.  Commercial property is billed based on a 
calculation of the impervious surface area.  Funds are used for improvements to the 
stormwater system with the intent to reduce flooding and improve the quality of 
stormwater discharged into the bays and the Gulf.  The discussion will consider the 
impact of changing the methodology used to calculate fee by allowing multi-family 
properties the option to have their stormwater fee calculated on an impervious surface 
basis, like commercial properties, rather than on a per unit basis.  (11:05 a.m.)  Acting 
Streets & Stormwater Director Gregg Strakaluse provided an electronic presentation (a printed 
copy of which is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office) and reviewed the 
following information: 

 2008 Stormwater ordinance amendments; 
 Factors which affect the Stormwater Utility Fund revenue; 
 The current ARU (average residential unit) methodology; 
 Proposed option regarding rates for multi-family structures; 
 Impacts on the fund should the multi-family impervious surface methodology option be 

adopted;  
 The basis for estimating the aforementioned impact; 
 Analysis of the stormwater utility fee credit program; and 
 Potential considerations for the future. 

 
With regard to impact upon the stormwater fund, Mr. Strakaluse referenced 2007 TetraTech 
data regarding the amount of impervious surface on a sample of 134 multi-family accounts of 
the total of 524 billed within the City.  He explained he had then used data from 121 of those 
134 properties, eliminating the results on 13 which were deemed questionable due to aerial 
photography.  Of the 121 accounts analyzed, 13 would realize no difference between 
calculations based upon ARU’s or impervious surface; 22 accounts would actually realize an 
increase in fees by converting from ARU’s to impervious calculation; and 86 would realize a 
decrease in fees.  Factoring in the cost of a survey to determine the area of impervious surface 
(estimated at $600-$1,000 per property) and the fee for three ARU’s ($432.23 per year), Mr. 
Strakaluse estimated that it would take at least two years to realize a return on the cost of the 
survey.  He then made the assumption that accounts which would receive less than the 
equivalent of a 4 ARU reduction in fees would therefore most likely not pursue the option and 65 
of the 121 accounts would most likely proceed.  With at least the 4 ARU reduction for the 65 
accounts, a total decrease of 1,470 ARU’s would result, or a 37.6% revenue reduction to the 
fund; citywide, 4,027 ARU’s would be lost, or $580,371 annually.   
 
Council Member Sulick noted that the intent of the 2008 rate-making had been to address City-
wide stormwater improvements since the handling of stormwater affects all residents; therefore, 
the cost for improvements should be shared equally by all.  Impervious surface calculations had 
in fact been considered at that time, she said, but had been viewed as too onerous and costly to 
administer; she further stressed that Council had endeavored to set rates equitable for all.  In 
response to Mrs. Sulick, Mr. Strakaluse further reported that while grants could be sought to 
offset the lost revenue, no calculation had yet been made to determine the amount of increase 
per ARU that would be necessary to likewise offset this deficit.  Mrs. Sulick further pointed out 
that the rates which Council had established had been intended for a five-year period and 
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therefore recommended that any discussion of amending them be deferred.  This is particularly 
true since there is currently available a 30% credit for onsite stormwater management, she said, 
which also impacts revenue.   
 
Council Member Finlay explained that while he supported a City-wide concept for addressing 
stormwater, he maintained support for an amendment that would allow multi-family structures to 
be charged similarly to commercial property.  He further took issue with the representation of 
the TetraTech data as an unbiased citywide sampling.  Vice Mayor Sorey maintained that he 
had always supported impervious surface calculations for all properties although cautioning that 
such calculations would in fact impact the City’s capability to fund stormwater projects.   
 
Council Member Price stated that he would support the Council revisiting stormwater fees in the 
interest of fairness, although his calculations for the coming year showed a loss in funding for 
stormwater capital expenditures approximating $300,000 should the proposal be approved.  
Grant funding should not be relied upon in light of current economic conditions, he cautioned, 
and applying different rates to only multi-family without a review of all stormwater fees is in his 
opinion not appropriate, he added.   
 
Council Member Heitmann agreed that stormwater fees should be revisited and impervious 
surface calculations City-wide should be considered.  Vice Mayor Sorey added that the total 
impervious surface for the City should be divided into the $4.1-million per year needed to fund 
the stormwater improvements and the result would be the fee. 
Public Comment:  (11:52 a.m.)  Russ Gowland, 4451 Gulf Shore Boulevard North, did not 
respond when called.  David Feight, 4255 Gulf Shore Boulevard North, and representing 
the Gulf Shore Condominium Association, commended Council for undertaking study of this 
issue, stressing a typical condominium owner’s view of unfairness with regard to the stormwater 
fees.  Hans Gruenberg, 1717 Gulf Shore Boulevard North, and President of the Gulf Shore 
Property Owners Association, read into the record his statement in support of the proposal 
under discussion (Attachment 2).   
Recess:  12:01 p.m. to 12:15 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council 
Members were present when the meeting reconvened and discussion of Item 9 
continued. 
Addressing previous comments that the City’s stormwater fee is one of the highest in the state, 
Council Member Sulick pointed out that the rates had been established in Naples much earlier 
than other communities, and many still pay the cost of stormwater management from their 
General Funds, she said.  She maintained her opposition to levying the fee based upon 
impervious surface and predicted that many unintended consequences would arise, noting the 
fact that each single family home must then obtain a survey of the site to ascertain the specific 
amount of the impervious surface; such a survey will be more costly than merely a boundary 
survey, she added.  Acting Director Strakaluse added that determining the permeability of 
differing surfaces will also be important as well as the materials placed under them for support, 
and swimming pools would not be counted as they retain stormwater.   
 
Council Member Finlay then recommended that either all multi-family accounts be billed as 
commercial or provided the option to apply to be billed as commercial once they obtain a survey 
as discussed above; the latter would have less financial impact on the City, he said.  City 
Manager Moss agreed.   
 
Following additional discussion, consensus was reached that multi-family accounts would be 
allowed to apply to be billed at commercial rates once a survey is completed and submitted for 
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staff’s review.  Council Members Sulick and Price reiterated their opposition, urging that no 
changes be made until the issue is fully vetted.  Further direction was provided to staff with 
regard to providing an update on the stormwater Capital Improvement Program factoring in 
potential impacts from the aforementioned action as well as determining a process for a City-
wide stormwater fee based upon an impervious surface calculation.  A draft ordinance is to be 
brought forward with an effective date of October 1. 

Consensus to allow multi-family properties to proceed with the option as 
referenced above (5-2 / Price and Sulick dissenting); staff to determine a 
process for establishing a City-wide stormwater fee based upon 
impervious surface calculations, providing an amended ordinance with an 
effective date of October 1; and staff is to provide an update on the 
stormwater Capital Improvement Program (CIP). 

HEALTH PLAN OVERVIEW ............................................................................................ ITEM 10 
The Gehring Group serves as an advisor for the City’s self-insured health plan for 
employees.  The mid-year presentation will focus on revenues and health insurance 
claims, year-end projections, alternatives, the impact of national health care reform, 
wellness programs, inflation, renewal projections, and self-funded vs. private insurance.  
(12:46 p.m.)  Christian Bergstrom, The Gehring Group, utilized an electronic presentation (a 
printed copy of which is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office) for his 
review of the City’s employee health plan, highlighting the following:  

 Claims experience; 
 Benefit changes; 
 Enrollment shift (from the original Point of Service (POS) to the Health Reimbursement 

Account (HRA) option); 
 Renewal projection; 
 Impact of medical inflation (trend); 
 Self-funded versus fully insured; 
 Healthcare reform effects locally; and 
 Wellness program. 

(It is noted for the record that excerpted text of the above presentation is appended hereto as 
Attachment 3.) 
 
Following additional discussion of possible scenarios once the new federal healthcare reform is 
implemented, City Manager William Moss noted that staff would subsequently provide further 
details with regard to health plan options (see Attachment 3, Pages 3 and 4). 

Discussion only. 
.......................................................................................................................................... ITEM 11 
FIRE-RESCUE DEPARTMENT OPERATIONS AND INSURANCE SERVICES OFFICE (ISO) 
CONSULTANT REPORT STATUS.  Recent discussions have focused on productivity, 
desired levels of City services, and staffing to insure that balanced budgets can be 
achieved while providing essential levels of services expected by citizens.  Furthermore, 
the Insurance Services Office has scheduled an inspection and analysis of the City and 
its Fire Department, including manpower, training, equipment, response capabilities, 
water supply and pressure, location of fire stations, communications, and fire 
prevention.  The ISO inspection results are used by property insurance companies to 
help determine appropriate rates for fire insurance.  The discussion continues from a 
Workshop meeting in January and will focus on the Fire-Rescue Department, the 
upcoming ISO inspection, and potential staffing for Fire-Rescue and EMS services.  (1:36 
p.m.)  Fire Chief Stephen McInerny utilized an electronic presentation  to provide an overview 
with regard to the upcoming inspection by the Insurance Services Office (ISO) to determine the 
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City’s fire protection rating.  (It is noted for the record that a printed copy of the presentation in 
its entirety, as well as other documentation provided, is contained in the file for this meeting in 
the City Clerk’s Office; excerpted text is appended hereto as Attachment 4.)  He said that 23 
properties had been annexed in the past 20 years with no increase in staffing.  He further 
asserted that while the national average size of a home is 2,000 square feet, that average is 
approximately 3,000 square feet for the City, increasing the area where firefighters must look to 
locate a blaze.  Furthermore, widely used synthetic materials frequently result in smoke which is 
of further danger to personnel, Chief McInerny said. 
 
One fully staffed engine company to Fire Station #3 (located at the airport) had been 
recommended as early as 1987.  Funding of $893,000 would be required. He further clarified 
that the current engine on the airport property is equipped for aircraft fires and is therefore of 
limited usefulness for some emergencies.  Furthermore, response time to many locations in the 
City well exceeds the national standard of six minutes due not only to the locations of the 
current fire stations, but various geographic obstacles.   
 
Chief McInerny reported that due to the number of known deficiencies, the ISO had agreed to 
delay the inspection originally scheduled for August, 2010.  Risk Manager Lori Parsons quoted 
the following impacts on fire insurance rates with a lesser ISO rating:  

 From Class 2 to Class 4 – residents would experience an average 2.81%, or $183.84 
increase in their annual homeowners premium; and 

 From Class 2 to Class 5 would result in an average of 3.78%, or $247.53 increase. 
(It was noted that the above quotes did not apply to windstorm or flood rates although they do 
assume a $1,000 deductible.)  Council Member Saad urged that the cost of maintaining the 
City’s low ISO rating be studied in relation to the benefit to residents.  Although considered a 
secondary source of water for firefighting, Chief McInerny noted, a fire boat would also positively 
affect the ISO rating.  Council Member Sulick agreed with the annexation issue, stating that 
additional fire protection had been recommended for many years during discussion of level of 
service. 
 
Water pressure issues were also reviewed with blocks south of Fifth Avenue South, the portion 
of Keewaydin (Key) Island within the City and Port Royal being cited as areas of concern. 
 
Chief McInerny then reviewed the list of known deficiencies with regard to the ISO inspection, 
explaining that most had been addressed, some were not considered a priority, and the 
remainder were currently under discussion due to needed funding for their rectification (see 
Attachment 4, Page 4). Council Member Finlay however pointed out that his insurance agent 
had stated that ISO rate changes would not significantly affect his insurance rates, and Council 
Member Price questioned the portion of homeowner insurance rates which are in fact applicable 
to fire protection. if at all.   
 
In a discussion of mutual aid responses, Chief McInerny cautioned that due to the fact that the 
City and County have their own 911 service, they are each unaware of the others availability; 
both entities would have to receive calls from the same 911 call center, he added.  Mr. Finlay 
requested the ratio of property loss by fire to the assessed value of homes in the City and 
questioned the reason of the dramatic increase in structural fires for 2011 thus far.   
 
(2:45 p.m.)  It is noted for the record that a brief discussion of Item 13 ensued during which 
consensus was reached to continue the item to the April 20th regular meeting. 
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Recess:  2:49 p.m. to 3:02 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
Continued to 04/20/11 Regular Meeting via consensus .............................................. ITEM 13 
ESTABLISHMENT OF BUSINESS ASSOCIATIONS / DISTRICTS.  The discussion will 
include appropriate policies, procedures, and responsibilities for the designating of 
areas or names of business districts.  Also included is a discussion regarding the City’s 
responsibilities in the formation of private business associations.  (3:02 p.m.)  It is noted 
for the record that although this item was continued to that week’s regular meeting (see above), 
one member of the public was allowed to comment due to his inability to attend the April 20th 
meeting. 
Public Comment:  (3:02 p.m.)  Tom Abraham, 3693 Belair Lane, reported a timeline in the 
recent designation of the Tenth Street area as the Tenth Street / Design District.  Despite 
assertions to the Council to the contrary, many merchants and businesses had not been notified 
of the naming process and it had not been supported by a majority of those affected.  In 
addition, two members of the Community Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board (CRAAB) 
who are in the design field had apparently been intimately involved with the small group 
pursuing the aforementioned naming.  Mr. Abraham therefore urged that Council allow all those 
affected to provide input with regard to the area’s renaming.  Council Member Sulick then 
explained how the designation had begun with the design of a walking map to encourage 
tourism in the downtown area by a small, informal committee of which she had been involved.  
Mr. Abraham said that when talk however of banners and logos for a business district had 
begun, he felt compelled to speak out; additional oversight of the CRAAB may also be 
necessary, he concluded.   
 
A brief discussion of the meetings held to discuss the branding followed during which it was 
noted that an upcoming meeting by the business owners had been scheduled for April 21st at 
5:30 p.m.  Vice Mayor Sorey stated that he agreed with Mr. Abraham that all should be involved 
and further discussion would occur during that Wednesday’s regular meeting. 
(3:20 p.m.)  It is noted for the record that discussion of Item 11 continued at this time. 
Referencing the series of maps depicting fire coverage radii (contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office), Council Member Price questioned the use of City resources 
for the placement of a full-service fire station at the airport when most of the additional area to 
be covered is in fact outside the City’s boundaries.  Chief McInerny agreed, explaining that the 
optimum location for an engine company would be Station 24/27, located at Poinciana and 
Airport-Pulling Road; it is funded by multiple jurisdictions (Collier County EMS, North and East 
Naples Fire Districts), he added.  Mr. Price maintained however that the requested $1-million 
per year does not improve coverage to the north and south ends of the City where it is most 
needed.  The focus should be to reduce the current 11-minute response time to The Estuary, 
Bear’s Paw, Collier Park of Commerce (CPOC) and the area between the Gordon River and the 
airport, Chief McInerny added.  In response to Council Member Sulick, Chief McInerny clarified 
that the additional engine company placed at either Fire Station #1 or #2 would not increase 
coverage as drive time is not affected.   
 
Discussion followed regarding mutual aid agreements between the City and various Fire 
Districts for coverage such as Hamilton Harbor being covered by East Naples Fire Control 
District in exchange for City coverage along Goodlette-Frank Road; Chief McInerny said that he 
would bring forward a proposal in October 2013 to address a need to relocate the airport fire 
station as well as fire coverage for CPOC which becomes the City’s responsibility at that time.  
Vice Mayor Sorey supported more formal interlocal agreements for coverage of some properties 
along the eastern boundary of the City as well as with reference to fire boats.   
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Vice Mayor Sorey then suggested that staff provide the following: a recommendation as to the 
best locale for a new fire station; a comparison of cost to the current proposal (airport location); 
the amount of revenue derived from property taxes paid by recently annexed areas along the 
eastern boundary of the City; and whether owners of structures on the airport property pay for 
structural fire coverage from the City.   
 
Chief McInerny continued his presentation with discussion of Emergency Medical Service 
(EMS) within the City (see Attachment 4, Page 5), expressing his recommendation that this be 
combined with the City’s fire service for lower cost and greater efficiency; currently the Collier 
County EMS operates ambulances out of Fire Stations #1 and #2, he said.  An approach to 
staffing to be considered, he said, would be assignment of one City rescue team (consisting of 6 
persons) to the new engine company thereby necessitating the hiring of only 6 additional 
personnel rather than 12.  Funding received from transports should at least equal the cost of the 
new personnel, he predicted.  He therefore recommended that the City seek from Collier County  
a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity (COPCN / private ambulance service 
certificate), which must be obtained prior to applying to the state for an advanced life support 
(ALS) transport license.   

Staff to proceed with contacting Collier County with regard to City-operated 
EMS/ALS service, including transport element. 

.......................................................................................................................................... ITEM 12 
REVIEW OF THE FASBID RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH 
SPECIAL OVERLAY DISTRICT REGARDING LIGHTING ON PRIVATE PROPERTY.  City 
Council has considered amendments to regulations pertaining to lighting for the Fifth 
Avenue South area.  The recently established not-for-profit corporation, the Fifth Avenue 
South Business Improvement District (FASBID) Board of Directors has recommended 
holiday, ambient, architectural, and thematic lighting.  The recommendations will be 
discussed.  (4:33 p.m.)  Planning Director Robin Singer reviewed the memorandum outlining 
proposed changes recommended by the Fifth Avenue South Business Improvement District 
(FASBID) (Attachment 5) and explained that the Planning Advisory Board (PAB) continued the 
item for feedback from FASBID.  Additional revisions were subsequently received from FASBID 
representative Charles Thomas as well as Council Member Saad. Staff will further refine the 
language and combine it with the outdoor dining provisions, submitting it to the PAB in May and 
Council in June.  Ms. Singer suggested extending the previously issued temporary lighting 
approval through June to accommodate the process. She confirmed for Vice Mayor Sorey that 
Council could discuss allowing a certain grace period for property owners to convert lighting. 
 
Director Singer then noted the types of lighting identified include holiday, ambient, architectural, 
and thematic, and explained that businesses would apply through the FASBID for temporary 
holiday/special event lighting and the FASBID would in turn submit all proposals to the City in 
one application to ensure consistency with the theme; she confirmed that FASBID lighting is 
strictly limited to private property. 
 
Ms. Singer clarified for Council Member Sulick that the aforementioned process is being 
recommended due to the April 29 temporary lighting permit expiration and to seek guidance with 
regard to the proposal prior to sending it back to the PAB.  Mrs. Sulick however noted that the 
FASBID is a 501(c)(3) non-profit organization and should not be lobbying Council, but instead 
should undergo the normal City processes. Mrs. Sulick further said she felt that the PAB should 
have discussed the matter with the FASBID.  Council Member Saad said his recollection was 
that Council requested that the FASBID draft a lighting ordinance before the April 29 deadline. 
Director Singer clarified that there is precedence in this regard since both the Park Shore and 
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Port Royal neighborhoods bring proposed changes to City Council for their respective 
regulations when desired.  Mayor Barnett suggested moving forward and obtaining City Attorney 
input as to how to proceed during the City Council regular meeting on Wednesday April 20. 
 
Council Member Heitmann noted that Council concurred with the FASBID request to allow its 
newly-formed lighting committee to review it, but took issue with two PAB Members also being 
members of the FASBID.  She then cautioned Council against directing the FASBID and vice 
versa with regard to ordinances and management. 
 
Vice Mayor Sorey pointed out that Council gave the FASBID a broad task and welcomed future 
suggestions on how to improve the street which would undergo normal City processes; 
furthermore, he said he saw no distinction between FASBID and Port Royal with regard to 
working with staff to modify neighborhood regulations.  Council Member Heitmann pointed out 
that she had suggested to the FASBID that infrastructure and lighting be included in their legal 
documents under the appropriate Florida Statutes, but the FASBID disagreed, stating that it is 
for advertising and marketing.  Council Member Saad said he felt that since Park Shore and 
Port Royal collect tax revenue, they should communicate on a regular basis with the City to 
determine what is being done with that revenue, however, Council Member Heitmann noted that 
Council Member Saad previously suggested that the FASBID report its finances once annually 
to City Council.  City Manager William Moss suggested further discussion at the May 16th 
workshop when the role of the FASBID will be discussed. 

Consensus to allow continued use of temporary lighting through end of 
June; FASBID recommendations to proceed through text amendment 
process, i.e. present to Planning Advisory Board (PAB) and Design Review 
Board (DRB) in May and Council in June. 

REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 04/20/11 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA........................ ITEM 14 
(4:49 p.m.)  The following are to be added to the agenda: Item 17 (professional services 
agreement amendment with Kimley-Horn and Associates); Item 18 (establishment of business 
associations/districts/see Item 13 above); and Item 19 (extending temporary lighting; see Item 
12 above).  Council Member Heitmann requested the following with regard to Item 15 (Basin III 
stormwater improvement project): copy of 2007 Basin III alternative water quality treatments and 
information regarding submerged land dedication near the Cove Inn pump station. 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS ...............................................................................  
(4:51 p.m.)  Council Member Heitmann expressed continued concern regarding recent revisions 
in the City’s memorial bench program.  Vice Mayor Sorey provided a brief update regarding the 
current drought and ongoing water conservation measures.  He also referenced material he had 
provided with regard to issues and concerns presented to the Governor and Florida Department 
of Environmental Protection (FDEP) during his recent visit to Tallahassee, noting that he would 
provide details during that week’s regular meeting. (A copy of the aforementioned material is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.) 
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ADJOURN ......................................................................................................................................  
5:03 p.m. 
 
 
       ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
_________________________________ 
Brenda Blair, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  05/18/11 
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